MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 27th SEPTEMBER 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services

Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services

Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Ms S Bateson, Environmental Health Manager
Ms M Craig, Economic Development Officer
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/19:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors P McShane and O Black.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy outlined a number of local events he had attended.

Councillor M Black congratulated the Chairman on his 50th Wedding Anniversary.

All members wished to be associated with these remarks.
Motor Homes
Councillor M Black stated that she had received a phone call from the Motor Home Association of Northern Ireland who had been annoyed that there were not enough facilities to accommodate them.  She informed members that they had confirmed that they had parked legally at Sheskburn Garage over the Lammas Fair.  She stated that they wished her to reassure them that they were welcome in the Moyle area.
Councillor Newcombe stated that this problem had been brought up before and that it occurred also at Tennis Week.  He informed members that there were 26 parking places for motor homes near Ballintoy. He stated that this should be made known to people coming to the area.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk confirmed that he had written to Roads Service to ask that spaces be marked out on Mary Street to alleviate this problem.

Reception for NIFRS
Councillor C McShane thanked Councillor McConaghy for hosting a reception for the Moyle NIFRS to show Council’s appreciation for all their hard work.

Lammas Fair
Councillor C McShane stated that the Vetinary Officer’s report on animal welfare at the Lammas Fair had stated that the event was well planned for and that the animals were all well cared.  It had been reported that the multi-discipline approach had worked well and that all those responsible had been commended for their effort.
Moyle TLC
Councillor McMullan stated that he had been approached regarding the possibility of Council hosting an evening on suicide awareness.

Councillor M Black stated that the organisation was called Moyle TLC and that this would be part two of their training programme.  She stated that they were asking if they could hold it in the Council offices free of charge.

After discussion, it was agreed that Moyle TLC would be permitted use of the Chamber free of charge, to host part two of their training on suicide awareness.

Condolences
Councillor McConaghy offered Council’s condolences to all families who had suffered a bereavement in the Moyle area, and in particular to the McCaughan family on the loss of their 18 year old son.
All members wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor Blaney expressed his condolences also to the Dallas family.
10/19:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 23RD AUGUST 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 23rd August 2010 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 23rd August 2010 be adopted.”

10/19:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 23RD AUGUST 2010

Consultation on Public Assemblies

Councillor McConaghy stated that the Parades Commission were to be re-appointed from 1st January for a further year as no agreement could be reached.

Councillor Blaney stated that is was good that this was gone for now and informed members that he felt that this was the worst proposed legislation he’d ever seen.
10/19:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2008/0346/F  N M Developments, C/O Kevin Cartin Architects Ltd, Unit 5 Belmont Office Park, 232 – 240 Belmont Road, Belfast.  Location, land adjacent to 18 Portbradden Road.  Proposed amendment to fenestration and dormers, change of floor levels and ridge height and minor amendment to overall footprint of previously approved planning application for 2 no. two storey semi detached dwellings and amendments to access. Amended proposal.
Ms McMath stated that there had been 17 letters of objection and outlined these objections. 

Councillor McIlroy stated that the objectors were concerned that this had been allowed to happen and that retrospective approval could then be granted.  He asked that an Office Meeting be allowed for them to bring forward their concerns.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That an Office Meeting be permitted for the benefit of the objectors.”

After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That an Office Meeting would be requested in writing for planning application E/2008/0346/F with the Divisional Planning Manager in attendance and that this should be held in Ballycastle.”
E/2009/0102/O  Mr B Magee, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22/24 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, adjacent to 66 Clady Road, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of farm dwelling.
There were no objections to the above application.  It was recommended for approval.

Ms McMath stated that she would take items 3 and 4 together.

E/2009/0180/F and E/2009/0181/LB  Rev D Palmer, The Rectory, 12 Novally Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HB.  Location, Holy Trinity Church, 3 Station Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of existing vestry to side of church.  Refurbishment of existing ancillary building.  New building to infill between Church and ancillary building.  Development to provide main hall, kitchen, meeting rooms, crèche, vestry, wc, to serve church.  Additional parking to be created.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to Policy BH11 of the Department’s Planning Policy Statement 6 in that the development, if permitted, would adversely affect the setting of a building listed by reason of its detailed design being out of keeping with the listed building in terms of scale, form, massing, proportions and height.

Councillor Harding requested an Office Meeting or for the application to be deferred for one month.

Ms McMath stated that she would defer the application for one month to allow for consultation.
This was agreed.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he felt that the proposed building and renovation was a monstrosity.  He informed members that there was no-one in agreement with these plans.

E/2010/0053/F  Ms E McFaul, Demense, Rathlin Island, BT54 6RT.  Location, approx 184.4 m south of west of McCuaigs Bar, Demense, Rathlin Island (Amended Plans)  Proposed change of use from existing residential basement to fast food outlet.

Ms McMath stated that there had been 4 letters of objection and 2 letters of support for this application.

There were no further objections to this application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2010/0079/F  Mr J Icholl, C/O Newline Architects, 57C Bellshill Road, Castledawson.  Location, 21 Drumnagee Road, Carn Hill, Lisnagunogue, Bushmills.  Proposed change of access details to previously approved application E/2007/0314/RM to comprise of dual laneway detail.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration.

Councillor McConaghy requested an Office Meeting for the provision of additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0153/F  Mr M Bryant, National Trust, North Coast Office, Innisfree Forum, 60 Causeway Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SU.  Location, 46 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Proposed siting of 7 portacabins as temporary accommodation for National Trust staff during construction of new visitors centre at the Giant’s Causeway.

E/2010/0157/F  Mr P Black, 94 Glentop Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QG.  Location, Garualt Burn, accessed through 94 Glentop Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Proposed construction of a hydroelectric, renewable energy system on Garualt Burn.  Consisting of small water intake weir, buried pipeline and partially buried small turbine house.  To be fully compliant with all fisheries legislation 20kw.

E/2010/0182/F  Mr C Kearney, 57 – 59 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Location, 15 Mill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed retrospective replacement of existing mechanics workshop.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2010/0187/F  Mr J McAllister, C/O Robert Logan, 19 Main Street, Doagh, Ballyclare, BT39 0QL.  Location, approx 130m north east of 6 Tavaghan Lane, Cushendall.  Proposed retrospective application for agricultural outbuilding with mounding to the northeast and southeast.

Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, prominence, no overriding reason why this development was essential in this rural location, no sufficient information to confirm that there were no suitable buildings on the holding that could be used, detrimental to the environmental quality of the area by reason of unacceptable design and excessive earthworks and that the proposed use would be considered inappropriate in the rural area.
Councillor McMullan requested an office meeting for additional information.

This was agreed.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her support for this application.
Councillor McDonnell informed members that this was an appropriate site and was actively farmed land.  He stated that he agreed that this should be discussed further.
E/2010/0205/F  Mr F McCaughan, 185 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, B57 8SR.  Location, site 20m SW of 143 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 1.5 storey replacement semi-detached dwellings & associated parking.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to only one replacement opportunity existing on a site, being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement of 31 January 2005 on the grounds of prematurity and prejudice to the safety and convenience of Road Users since it would not be possible to provide sight visibility splays within the site.
Councillor McConaghy requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

E/2010/0224/F  Mr R McCook, C/O Moore Design, Market Court, 63 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EJ.  Location, barn located 30m north east of No. 85 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed conversion of existing barn to dwelling incorporating porch, side and rear extensions, detached garage and alterations to existing access.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policy CTY4 of PPS21 Sustainable Development in the Countryside in that the building to be converted does not have any character or architectural features, design which would make the building worthy of conversion and the new extensions are not sympathetic to the scale, massing, architectural style and finishes of the existing building.
Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting for additional information.

This was agreed.

Deferred Applications
E/2007/0115/F  Castle Orchard Development Ltd, 54 Moycraig Road, Dunseverick, Bushmills, BT57 8TB.  Location, lands at 38 and 46 Colman Avenue, Liscolman.  Proposed development of four number 2-storey semi detached dwellings and 3 no 2-storey detached dwellings giving a total of 7 dwellings with car parking.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0233/O  Mr M Quinn, 27 Chapel Road, Cushendall, BT44 0RS.  Location, site 100m west of 23 Gaults Road, Cushendall.  Proposed two storey farm dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reasons why this development was essential in this rural setting and could not be located within a settlement, not an exceptional case ion that it had not been demonstrated that the farm business was currently active and had been established for at least six years and sufficient information had not been provided to allow a decision to be made.
Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0337/O  Mr & Mrs J Breen, C/O Seamus Bailey, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, 45m west of 12 Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling, detached garage and detached store with retention of existing dwelling as part of the development.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0384/O  Mr & Mrs K & M O’Gara, 74 Dublin Road, Omagh, BT78 1HQ.  Location, land approx 350m south of 16 Lagavara Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reasons why this development was essential in this rural setting and could not be located within a settlement, the building had been designated and used for agricultural purposes and that the proposed site lacks long established natural boundaries and is unable to provide a suitable degree of enclosure for the building to integrate into the landscape.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.
Councillor C McShane requested that this application be held for one week to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

It was recorded that Council did not agree with the decision to refuse this application.

Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting.

E/2007/0475/O  C & E Developments, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 – 67 Main Street, Ballymoney.  Location, lands at 2-8 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for mixed residential development.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2008/0102/O  Mr & Mrs D Birt, 6 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Location, between 14 Tully Crescent and 45A Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for single dwelling and domestic garage.

Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reasons why this development was essential in the rural location and could not be located within a settlement, ribbon development, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, restricted width of the existing access rendering it unsatisfactory for increased use, detrimental to the environmental quality of the area by reason of failure to respect the traditional settlement pattern of the area and significant change to the existing character of the cluster.
Councillor McMullan stated that this application was number 14 in the row and that number 17 in the same row had been passed in Streamline consultation.

Ms McMath stated that no final decision had been made on the application referred to and that if the Planning Department were of the opinion to refuse it could be brought back to Council.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was an active B&B operating in the laneway and a farm at the bottom which was also very busy.  He informed members that this development would not increase traffic any more.  He asked Planners to look at this application again.

Ms McMath stated that she was not in a position to defer this application again as this was the third time back.  She stated that she could hold the application and note Council’s objection.

Councillor McMullan asked that the application be held for two weeks as the family had been extremely busy recently with the arrival of a new baby.

Ms McMath agreed under these circumstances to hold the application for fourteen days.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

E/2009/0084/O  Mr H McNeill, 159 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Location, 42m NE of 171 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed site for single farm dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being considered an exceptional case in that it had not been demonstrated that the proposed new building was visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm, lack of integration, build up, erosion of rural character, adverse effect on the setting of an archaeological site and monument if local importance and no viability to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Torr Road.
Councillor McDonnell stated that different family members owned adjoining farms and that some flexibility should be given in this application.
Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2009/0141/O  Mr J Falconer, C/O Elevate Planning, Unit 3, 52 York Street, Belfast.  Location, 185 NW of 87a Carrowreagh Road, Ballymoney.  Proposed dwelling on a farm of land.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

E/2009/0173/F  Ms A McNeill, 133a Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Location, 133a Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling & demolition and removal of retention of existing dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two  application, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0221/O  Mr L Halliday, C/O 20/20 Chartered Architects Ltd, 9A Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location, lands to the rear of 206 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 10 self catering holiday retreat cottages and associated facilities.

Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reasons why this development was essential in the rural location and could not be located within a settlement, failure to demonstrate the tourist accommodation being farm based or that it would meet a clearly identified tourist need, lack of integration, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, adverse affect to the setting of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site, insufficient information to enable determination of the planning application as the archaeological evaluation had not been made available and adverse impact on the natural or built heritage and did not involve the re-use or adaptation of existing farm buildings and it had not been demonstrated that there were no other buildings available to accommodate the proposal.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.”

E/2009/0262/O  Mr L Halliday, C/O 2020 Architects Ltd, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney.  Location 35m SW of 22 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed single dwelling and detached garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being considered an exceptional case in that it had not been demonstrated that the proposed new building was visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm, lack of integration, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, adverse affect to the setting of the Giant’s Causeway World Heritage Site, insufficient information to enable determination of the planning application as the archaeological evaluation had not been made available and that the proposed dwelling was not located within an existing cluster of development.

Councillor McAllister requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0335/O  Messrs J & J Darragh, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, 50m south of 69 Churchfied Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for farm dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to not being considered an exceptional case in that it had not been demonstrated that the proposed new building was visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm, no case of genuine hardship and no demonstration that there were no alternatives solutions, build up, erosion of rural character and failure to demonstrate satisfactory access arrangements.
Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

E/2010/0081/F  Mr G Laverty, 65 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PX.  Location, to the rear of 65 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retention of mobile home.

Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to no overriding reasons why this development was essential in the rural location and could not be located within a settlement, the proposal was not for the provision of temporary residential accommodation pending the development of a permanent dwelling nor had the applicant provided satisfactory evidence that a residential caravan was a necessary response to the particular circumstances of the case and that genuine hardship would be caused if planning permission were refused and that a caravan would be an inappropriate form of development in the distinctive area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.
Councillor McMullan requested that this application be held for seven days to allow for withdrawal or appeal.

This was agreed.

It was noted that Council did not agree with the Planning Service decision.

Appeal Dates Notified
E/2009/0303/O  Mr & Mrs O’Neill, 22 Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for 5 detached dwellings. Written Representations.

Appeal Decisions Notified
E/2004/0493/F  Mr & Mrs McShane.  Proposed development of 2 No. holiday houses with associated car-parking and landscaping.  Upheld.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on 14th October.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms McMath stated that, with regard to the old Nursery School at Market Street/Leyland Road, only demolition consent was required unless the building was within the conservation area.  She stated that she did not think that the conservation area extended that far.

Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Councillor C McShane enquired about the application for a diving centre on Rathlin Island.  She stated that she had read about this and had not been aware of the issue.

Ms McMath stated that there had been a long history on the site for planning applications for dwellings etc.  She stated that there was planning permission for a B&B and dive centre but that there was an occupancy requirement.  She informed members that the appeal had been dismissed and that the condition remained.

Councillor Hartin returned to the meeting.
10/19:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Request for Renaming of Section of Whitepark Road, Ballycastle

The HBC stated that following the above request, a survey had now been carried out to enquire if residents would be in favour of renaming the above section of Whitepark Road, as agreed by Council at its meeting on 28th June 2010.

He informed members that the results of this survey were as follows, those In Favour 40%, those Not in Favour 60%

He stated that as legislation required 2/3 consent from the replies received, this result did not meet the necessary percentage.
Councillor C McShane stated that there needed to be some kind of logical look at Whitepark Road.  She informed members that it was confusing having such a huge length of Road with parts veering off having the same name.  

Councillor P McConaghy stated that the Feigh Road was renamed in such a way.  He informed members that this made more sense where emergency services were involved as they often didn’t know where to go.

Councillors McAllister and McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Councillor Graham stated that there had been an attempt to bring this name change in the back door but that this had not succeeded.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the HBC stated that the section relating to the name change was surveyed not the whole road.
Directional Signage, Whitepark Road

Councillor C McShane stated that there had been a motorbike accident two Sundays ago on the Whitepark Road.  She informed members that directional signage had been taken down and not replaced.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Roads Service to ask that directional signage be re-erected on the Whitepark Road.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

10/19:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the HEE the Environmental Health Manager (EHM) delivered the report.


Moyle Oil Stamp Scheme Review Report

The EHM stated that attached, as Appendix 1, was a report on the recent review of Moyle Oil Stamp Scheme. She informed members that the aim of the review was to identify areas for improvement and to maximise the benefit to householders, oil suppliers and retail outlets by implementation of the improvement plan proposed in the report. 

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was a worthwhile scheme and that it should be endorsed.

Councillor McMullan stated that retailers taking parts should be thanked for their participation in the scheme.

After discussion, it was agreed that the review of the Moyle Oil Stamp Scheme would be endorsed by Council.

Enforcement 

The EHM stated that the following offence has been detected in the District; on 13th May 2010 a dog was observed straying contrary to Article 22 of the Dogs (NI) Order 1983.

She informed members that the opportunity to discharge the above offence by payment of a fixed penalty was offered but this was not paid.

After discussion, 

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham,
“That the institution of legal proceedings would be commenced in respect of a straying dog observed in 13th May 2010.”

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour and one against the proposal which was carried.

Applications for Bye-Law Registrations

The EHM stated that an application for registration of a business for cosmetic piercing, electrolysis and semi-permanent skin-colouring had been received from Mrs J Burns, Vanity, 35 Castle Street, Ballycastle. 
She informed members that the premises had been inspected and found to be in compliance with the relevant bye-laws.
She informed members that an application for registration of a business for semi-permanent skin-colouring had also been received from Mr D Wylie, Skinworks, 26b Mill Street, Cushendall.

She stated that the premises had been inspected and found to be in compliance with the relevant bye-laws.
After discussion, it was agreed that applications for bye-law registrations be approved for piercing, electrolysis and semi-permanent skin colouring for Mrs J Burns, Vanity, Castle Street, Ballycastle and for Semi-permanent skin colouring for Mr D Wylie, Skinworks, Mill Street, Cushendall.
Signage in Dundarave

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that missing “no drinking” signs were missing in Bushmills would be investigated
After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

10/19:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the HDS, the Clerk delivered this report.
Economic Development 
Councillor McConaghy welcomed the EDO to the meeting to present her 6 month update.

The EDO thanked members.  She reminded them of the five core values of the Economic & Tourism strategy; Elected Member’s Responsibility, Private Sector Assistance, Public Private Partnerships, Coordination of Services and Promotion.

 The EDO stated that under core value one there was attendance at DEL workforce development forum event at which one councillor was in attendance. She informed members that achievements had been a visit by Sir Reg Empey to Ballycastle and business information session on DEL services and programmes.  She stated that the idea of this programme was to encourage employers to get people into the workforce.

The EDO stated that under core value two achievements had been the rebranding of the Menu of Moyle as “Naturally North Coast.”  She informed members that this initiative had been rolled out to neighbouring Council areas.  She stated that the Bushmills Distillery was on board as a partner and that a Producers Directory had been published and circulated.  The EDO stated that there was a new website designed and the initiative had been launched in the Bushmills Distillery.  She stated that promotion of the event had taken place in local press and trade press for the menu competition.

She stated that the Moyle Business Survey had been completed. She stated that a postal questionnaire had been sent to 650 businesses and there had been an 11.2% response rate (73 returns).  She informed members that this had been carried out in April 2010 and she gave members a brief summary of the results.

The EDO stated that another achievement under core value two was the Creative Industries Audit.  She informed members that this audit was carried out across the cluster councils to include recommendations for a Creative Industry Initiative.  She stated that the draft audit would be completed by the end of September and that the project would be finalised in early October.  She outlined for members a summary of findings.
The EDO stated that the Trade Development Programme also fell under core value two.  She informed members that this would be achieved by December 2010 and that the achievements would include two businesses being recruited, receiving 3 days of 1-1 mentoring and attending 5 business workshops with two remaining.

She stated that the Steps to Success Programme was also relevant to this core value.  She informed members that this programme had been launched at the end of August to non VAT registered businesses and would be finalised by March 2011.  She stated that each business would receive 3 days of 1-1 mentoring and 6 workshops focusing on 3 core areas.  She informed members that there were still 3 places left on the programme.
The EDO stated that under core value three there were two projects.  She stated that the Skills4Service project would recruit 15 individuals and would be completed by March 2011.  She informed members that recruitment was currently taking place for this programme and that final numbers should be known by the end of September.

She informed members that the second project was Exploring Enterprise and that this comprised the recruitment of 15 individuals to offer free help and support to find a job or start a business.  She informed members that this would be achieved by March 2011 and that training would take place in the North Antrim Business Agency in October.  She stated that there were 2 places remaining on the programme.

Under core value 4 the EDO outlined two projects.  The first of which was the Ballycastle Town Partnership Entrances.  She informed members that three entrances had been installed and the project had been launched by the DSD Minister.  She stated that this had been achieved by June 2010.  The EDO stated that the second project was the Coordination of Services and the Draft Strategy for LED Collaboration.  He informed members that this would be achieved by September 2010 and that the final draft strategy would be brought to Council at a future meeting.
The EDO outlined the actions for Economic Development for September – March 2011. This included proforma and profile for each elected member, to deliver a programme of events aimed at the private sector across Moyle focusing on the feedback received from the business survey, the delivery of an Enterprise programme aimed at young people thinking if entering self employment, the delivery of a Creative Industries Initiative based on the recommendations of the Creative Industries Audit, continuing to work with local partners in the coordination of services and to design a website to communicate all economic activity within the Moyle area, including the production of an e-zine.
The EDO concluded by outlining the overall annual budget for Economic Development.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge the EDO stated that the planned enterprise programme was aimed at 18 – 30 year olds.

In reply to Councillor Blaney the EDO stated that the Princes Trust would fund projects as a last resort.  She stated that the interest rate would be a lot lower and that there would be mentor support.  She informed members that there was a very good success rate.
Councillor Graham stated that it was important to young people at this time.  He informed members that they had degrees but no work.  He enquired about the amount which would be available in grants or loans.
The EDO stated that there were loans of up to £5000 available through the Princes Trust and that this operated like a credit union scenario. She stated that other loans and bursarys were also available.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the EDO stated that the Steps to Success programme was currently open.

Councillor McMullan congratulated the EDO on her presentation.  He stated that there were currently no organisations up and running in the Glens to help existing businesses.  He stated that there was no funding, help or mentoring.  He informed members that more help was needed for young people.
The EDO stated that there was work ongoing across the Moyle area

Councillor McMullan stated that funding could be applied for under the Rural Development Programme.  He advised that funds could be applied for to enable Council to reach out to people.

He referred to the DEL programme and informed members that once the six months were up there was no backup and no help once the course was completed.
The EDO stated that there were better prospects once this course had been completed.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to see more help for the established businesses in Moyle.

The EDO stated that members would be kept up to date with projects.

Councillor McConaghy thanked the EDO for her presentation.

Hamill Terrace

The Clerk stated that a revised plan of the project for Hamill Terrace was attached along with estimated costings split into phase 1 and phase 2.

He informed members that the first part of this project was carried out as a project of Bushmills Community Association using Groundworks and funded by the Department of Social Development. He stated that Moyle District Council undertook at that time to match fund the project by completing the next phases. He stated that this had been delayed until now.  He informed members that this next phase can be funded under the capital programme which was set aside for match funding. 

The Clerk stated that on 22 September 2008 Council were informed that Phase 2 was costed at £46,110.  He stated that this had now increased to an estimated £54,880 and could be broken down into two parts:  Phase 1 estimated at £35,440.00 and Phase 2 estimated at £19,440.
He informed members that given the additional cost Council must now decide if they wish to complete both phase 1 and 2 within the current financial year. He stated that there was the option to hold phase two for the 2011-2012 financial year.  
The Clerk stated that there was also the possibility of 75% funding through the Village Renewal Scheme and that a letter of support was required from the Village Forum for this.  He informed members that there was a meeting on Thursday evening of the Village Forum and that the CSO would be in attendance to raise the issue.

In response to members queries and concerns, the Clerk confirmed that the endorsement from the Village Forum was needed due to the fact that Hamill Terrace was included in the Village Plan.  He informed members that Council would still be taking the matter forward and that the project would still be under the Bushmills Community Association.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that it would be doing the rate payers an injustice not to apply for the funding that was available.

Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Hartin stated that as Chairman of the Bushmills Community Association he would discuss the matter ahead of Thursday’s meeting with the secretary of the Village Forum.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter of endorsement would be sought from the Village Forum for an application to the Village Renewal scheme for match funding for the Hamill Terrace project.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.

Ballycastle Strategic Town Development and Action Plan

The Clerk stated that Councillors, in partnership with members of the Ballycastle Town Partnership met with DRD Roads Service to discuss the issue of traffic management in the town centre. 

He informed members that there were also a number of actions contained within the Ballycastle Strategic Town Development Plan where Roads Service would be the key partner for delivery and these were also discussed. 
The Clerk stated that the meeting concluded that in order to progress these planned actions and ensure that they come to fruition, a small working group would be formed consisting of 2 members of Ballycastle Town Partnership, which would include Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce, and two elected members along with the DRD representatives. 

The Clerk stated that Council were therefore now asked to nominate 2 members to work on the sub-group.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed


Councillor Blaney

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge

Councillor McCambridge proposed


Councillor M Black

Seconded by Councillor Graham

Councillor McMullan proposed


Councillor Newcombe

Seconded by Councillor M Black

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour of Councillor Blaney and seven votes in favour of Councillor M Black and it was therefore agreed that Councillors Blaney and M Black would be appointed to the subgroup.
North East Peace 111 Phase 2 Action Plan for 2011-2013

The Clerk stated that the executive summary of the North East Peace 111 Partnership’s Action Plan for 2011-2013 was attached.
He informed members that the plan outlined how the cluster would work towards building positive relations at a local level which was the focus of Priority 1.1 of the Peace Programme. He stated that it aimed to challenge attitudes towards sectarianism and racism and to support conflict resolution and mediation at local community level. 

He stated that Council were required to ratify the action plan. He stated that if any Member wished to view the full document, this was available from the Development Office. 
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council would ratify the North East Peace III phase 2 Action Plan 2011 – 2013.”

Grant Scheme: Christmas Event for Older People 

The Clerk stated that a number of amendments were suggested to the “Christmas Event for Older People: Grant Scheme” based on feedback from the Assessment Panel from 2009 applications. 

The Clerk informed members that the Scheme was somewhat a victim of its own success in that in 2009, Council received 27 applications for a total pot of £3000, rendering the actual awards to individual groups rather small.

He stated that by introducing additional information to these guidelines emphasised that the intention of this Grant award scheme was to support those groups who wished to provide for Older People at Christmas time and was not intended for the purposes of Groups who wish to provide solely for their own members. Furthermore, the application form required the group to demonstrate how they seek to engage older people in the wider community for their event and how it benefited more than their own group members. 
Changes to the Guidelines were outlined.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the new Grant Scheme Guidelines and Application Form for Christmas Event for Older People.
Good Relations Grant Scheme 

The Clerk stated that an application had been received from North Antrim Villages Forum for a Cultural and Historical tour.  He informed members that this application sought to launch the North Antrim Villages Forum with an initial event raising awareness of local historical and cultural sites of interest. 

He informed members that the project met the required criteria and was recommended for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Good Relations Grant for North Antrim Villages Forum.

Ballycastle/Rathlin Public Art 
After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The Clerk updated members on the Public Art Project and stated that the panel had selected the proposal by the sculptor Malcolm Robertson, whose concept designs were on display.
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Malcolm Robertson would be appointed for the production and installation of Ballycastle and Rathlin Public Art Pieces.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

Request from Glenariff Improvement Group re. application to North East Rural Development Programme Village Renewal Measure.

The Clerk stated that a letter has been received from Glenariff Improvement Group asking that Council consider being the lead applicant in an application to North East Rural Development Programme Village Renewal Measure.

He informed members that the projects applied for were highlighted in the Village Plan, which was prepared with funding secured by Council as part of an INTERREG coastal villages programme 2 years ago. The projects which will form one single application were outlined.

The Clerk stated that two of the projects were located on Council owned land; the third, the Christmas tree site, was on an area of unregistered land but which Council maintain and have fenced off.

He stated that the reasons the group were asking Council to take the lead on the application were that; if Glenariff Improvement Group were to apply directly then they would need to secure a lease from Moyle District Council for the sites and they would not have the resources to sustain these sites in terms of insurance and maintenance. In addition if the group were to apply directly, they would need to form a limited company.  He stated that as a group formed just two years ago from the village planning process, the group did not have the resources or capacity to form and maintain a limited company.

The Clerk stated that further to a request from the group to consider match funding the first 2 of these 3 projects, at its meeting on 21st December 2009, Council agreed to put the projects forward for consideration at the Rates Estimates Meeting.  At the Rates Meeting on 25th January 2010, it was agreed that £200,000 would be approved under capital schemes for Match Funding for community applications to various funds including Rural Development Fund. NITB TDS Fund, Innovation Fund, Intereg and Peace etc.
He informed members that confirmation was required that Council ringfence £9,000 match funding already requested, plus an addition £6,000 towards the third element of the overall scheme within this £200,000 budget. 
After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council agree to take the lead in an application to North East Rural Development Programme Village Renewal Phase 2 for landscaped community area at the Christmas tree site, trail of paths and signage linking play park with village and lighting at the ‘mac’ basketball court.  Council proceed with formalising arrangement and claiming ownership of the site of the Christmas tree in Waterfoot and agree to ringfence £15,000 match funding for the 3 projects in Waterfoot.”

Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

Community Small Grants Scheme Application – Bushmills Village Forum

The Clerk stated that an application for a Community Small grant had been received from Bushmills Village Forum.  He informed members that the aim of the Group was to improve communication and co-ordination among groups in the village and, following the production of a Village Plan, a number of implementation sub-groups had been set up to progress actions under each Objective. He stated that the project applied for was the compilation and production of a directory of all community groups and organisations in the village and the production of a village newsletter. He informed members that the total cost of the project was £105.20.  
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Community Small Grant of £100 to the Bushmills Village Forum.

Community Small Grants Scheme Application – Cushendun & District Development Association

The Clerk stated that an application for a Community Small grant had been received from Cushendun & District Development Association, whose aims were to encourage social, recreational and cultural activities and to address environmental issues in Cushendun. He informed members that the project applied for was an ornamental stone at Shanes Park in the village. He stated that the residents of Shanes Park were concerned about the high volume of traffic entering the estate and the dangers this causes.  He stated that the residents would like to erect an ornamental stone displaying the name of the estate and informing motorists that it is a no through road.  The stone would be of the same design as those already erected to mark the local townlands. He stated that the total cost of the project was £400.  
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Community Small Grant of £100 to Cushendun & District Development Association.

Seeding Grant Application – North Antrim Villages Forum

The Clerk stated that an application for a Seeding Grant had been received from North Antrim Villages Forum.  He informed members that the group were requesting a Seeding Grant to assist them with running expenses connected with start up, ie. stationery, other supplies, telephone calls etc as well as a half day tour of the area looking at local heritage sites. He stated that although the organisation covers areas outside of Moyle, 2 of the 4 villages are located in Moyle. 

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Seeding Grant of £225 to North Antrim Villages Forum.

Addendum
Request for use of Bushmills Community Centre for charity car boot sale on Saturday 9th October 2010-10-20
The Clerk stated that a request had been received for use of Bushmills Community Centre and car park for a car boot sale on Saturday 9th October from 9am – 1pm.  He informed members that the sale was being organised by a local individual with proceeds going to the ‘Caring Caretaker’ fund in Coleraine which contributes towards six charities, including Cystic Fybrosis.  He informed members that since this was an individual rather than a group organising the event and in the event of an incident occurring, Council’s insurance would be the only cover in place. He informed members that if Council approved the request, a risk assessment would be carried out by Council prior to the event.  He stated that the Centre would be opened and looked after by Council staff and normal centre charges would apply.

After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Development Services report and Addendum be adopted.”
10/19:08
INTERIM REPORT FROM TECHNICAL SERVICES

The Interim Report for Technical Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Market Street Automatic Public Convenience

The HTS stated that as discussed at Council’s meeting of 13th September 2010 there was 
an error in the tender amount of £13,075, which was tabled for approval.  He informed members that this should have been read in conjunction with a capital sale cost of £48,900.  He informed members that the actual cost for a 15 year lease and maintenance was £16,575.



After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That Council award a 15 year lease and maintenance contract to J C Decaux for £16,575 per year for the “Pillar” Automatic Public Convenience.”

On a vote being taken, there were five in favour of and three against the proposal which was carried.

Bus Shelter at Waterfoot

In reply to Councillor McMullan, it was agreed that the re-location of the bus shelter, as previously requested, would be chased up.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Technical Services be adopted.”

10/19:09
INTERIM REPORT FOR TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES

The Interim Report for Tourism and Leisure Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Moyle Tourism Strategy and Action Plan

The HTLS stated that the consultants had proposed to report on the final tourism strategy and action plan to a council meeting in October. However, it is now suggested that because of the amount of detail and content in the final document it would be preferable to convene a special meeting of Council to give members an opportunity to fully discuss its content. It is therefore recommended that Council agree a date and time for a special meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be convened on Wednesday 27th October at 3:00pm to discuss the Moyle Tourism Strategy and Action Plan.

10/19:10
LAY-BY ON CAUSEWAY ROAD, OPPOSITE ROAD TO DUNSEVERICK HARBOUR


(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)

Councillor McConaghy requested Council’s support in sending a letter would be to Roads Service to request that they repair the lay-by on the Causeway Road, opposite the Road to Dunseverick Harbour. He stated that this was widely used and was causing damage to cars due to its current state.

After discussion, this was agreed.

10/19:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES

NILGA, Maximising the Impact of EU Funds – Energising Growth.  To be held on Wednesday 27th October 2010 at the Hilton Hotel, Templepatrick.

There were no nominations for this conference.

Contact Youth Counselling – Suicide Prevention – What Works?  To be held on 22nd – 23rd November 2010 at the Stormont Hotel, Belfast.
There were no nominations for this conference.
10/19:12 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Occasional Licence for Cushendun GAC for an event on Saturday 6th November 2010.

Occasional Licence for Cystic Fibrosis for an event on 9th October 2010.

There were no objections to the above applications.
10/19:13
SEaling of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

10/19:14
Correspondence
Letter from the Department of Finance and Personnel regarding the introduction of legislation to make compulsory the fitting of carbonmonoxide alarms
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 13th September 2010 from the Causeway Coast Communities Consortium regarding minutes of 28th June 2010

After discussion, it was agreed that recognition of their status would be given to the Causeway Coast Communities Consortium in the minutes.
Letter dated 14th September 2010 from Nenagh Town Council inviting members to visit Nenagh on the weekend of 22nd – 24th October
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Concillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillors Newcombe, M Black, Blaney, McCambridge and McIlroy be nominated to attend the visit to Nenagh on the weekend of 22nd – 24th October.”
Letter dated 17th September 2010 from Camphill Communities Trust (NI) regarding their ‘Reaching Out’ Project.
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 8th September 2010 from The Somme Association regarding the 2011 Somme Pilgrimage for the 95th Anniversary
After discussion, it was agreed that one place would be held for a Moyle Councillor for the 2011 Somme Pilgrimage and that a name could be given after the elections.
Stoney Lonan

After discussion, it was agreed that a date would be sought and agreed with Roads Service and circulated to Councillors for a site meeting at Stoney Lonan. 

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That Councillors McMullan, McDonnell and O Black would attend.
The meeting concluded at 10:00pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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